### BRADFIELD ST. GEORGE PARISH COUNCIL

### MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD REMOTELY ON TUESDAY 4th MAY 2021

Present: Cllr P Squirrell (Chairman) & Mrs C Hibbert (Clerk)

C Cllr K Soons, D Cllr S Mildmay White & 4 villagers (P Cllrs Croot, Mulley,

Therin and Stainer)

Apologies: None

### MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING - 4th MAY 2018

The minutes of the last Annual Parish Meeting were circulated, approved as a true and accurate record and signed accordingly.

### **ANNUAL REPORTS**

Written reports were received from County Councillor (K Soons) and District Councillor (Mrs S Mildmay-White). (Copies are attached to minutes)

**Village Hall – C Stainer:** report received – copy attached to minutes.

#### ANNUAL CHARITY REPORT

### Charity for Relief & Sickness Bradfield St George & Bradfield St Clare:

Copy of accounts for year ending 31 July 2020 received - copy lodged with the minutes.

#### FINANCIAL REPORT:

Receipts & Payments summary for the year circulated (attached)

### **CHAIRMAN'S REPORT:**

Circulated to all present and attached.

### **PARISH MATTERS:**

No queries were raised.

### DATE OF NEXT MEETING: TBC.

The meeting closed at 7.50 p.m.

**Attachments** 

#### ANNUAL REPORTS

**Karen Soons SCC report May 2021** 

### 2020/2021 News Highlights

This is a selection of news items from Suffolk County Council that have featured over the last 12 months. For further details on any of these stories, and more, visit: https://www.suffolk.gov.uk/council-and-democracy/council-news/

March 2021	

### Suffolk County Council secures £3.1M for building decarbonisation initiative.

Suffolk County Council (SCC), working in conjunction with property specialists Concertus, has been successful in gaining over £3M of funding from The Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS) to promote capital energy efficiency and heat decarbonisation projects within buildings used to provide frontline public services.

Working with Concertus, the council has been preparing a range of packages to support the decarbonising of various buildings in the Council's estate including applications for the council's headquarters at Endeavour House in Ipswich, four rural fire stations, Beacon House, Waterloo Centre and Leiston Children's Centre.

The council's Children and Young People service also reviewed their portfolio of school buildings along with Concertus. This review resulted in the submission of grant applications for nine schools across the county, all of which were successful.

This grant scheme aligns with BEIS' new mission and priorities: fighting coronavirus, backing business, unleashing innovation, and tackling climate change. Through this scheme, it is supporting the council's own commitment to be net zero by 2030 along with the Government's own net zero goals and encouraging further green investment within the UK.

Packages of work vary from building to building, but many include the fitting of solar panels and battery storage, as well as improvements to wall or roof insulation and installation of Air Source Heat Pumps to move away from the use of fossil fuels for source of heating.

Speaking about the funding Councillor Nick Gowrley, Cabinet Member with responsibility for council assets said: "This is a really important step in the council delivering upon its commitment to be net zero by 2030. The estimated cumulative effect of these packages will see the council's carbon footprint reduce by over 360 tonnes of CO2 per year, the equivalent of taking 120 cars off the road. This is a fantastic result and underlines our commitment to the county and the planet. I would like to thank all those involved in securing this funding, especially Concertus, Vertas and the Greater South East Energy Hub. I look forward to seeing the work rolled out over the coming months."

The council hopes to have the work completed at all the sites before the 30 September 2021.

# February 2021

### Suffolk County Council's cabinet confirms its support for Freeport East

On February 23, the cabinet of the county council confirmed its support for the creation of a new Freeport (Freeport East).

The Freeport would cover both the ports of Felixstowe and Harwich as part of the Government's aim to create a number of Freeports across the country to drive job creation, investment and international trade post Brexit.

A Freeport includes secure customs zones and tax sites where business can be carried out inside a

country's land border, but where different tax and customs rules apply. These rules mean Freeports can potentially reduce administrative burdens and tariff controls, provide relief from duties, import taxes, and ease tax and planning regulations.

Freeport East has several unique aspects which make its bid for Freeport status particularly strong. This includes global and regional connectivity, with 36% of all the UK's container traffic passing through the Port of Felixstowe, unrivalled international connections, particularly with Asia, strong connectivity to the Midlands and the North, thereby supporting the government's "levelling up agenda" in these areas. The bid also stands out as supporting other national objectives such as the development of new technology and the push for clean energy. The Port of Felixstowe has recently won funding to trial a pilot 5G network and has strong research and development links with Cambridge and Essex Universities. There are also strong links with the energy sector and the emerging hydrogen economy.

### Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council said:

"Suffolk County Council fully supports a bid for a Freeport in our county, this is especially true of Freeport East as so much of the bid is in line with the council's wider objectives around inclusive economic growth, job creation, regional investment and our commitments to the environment and decarbonisation.

"Freeport East is a fantastic opportunity for the Government to show that its commitment to levelling up the country is not just reserved for the Midlands and the North of England. To level up successfully the government must recognise the importance of investing in the foundations of growth and wider opportunities at both ends of the A14. This is especially true considering that many of the businesses based here are directly responsible for jobs and investment in the North of England, not to mention the reliance on the ports of Felixstowe and Harwich to export goods made in the North to the rest of the world.

"Whilst the final decision about Freeport designation rests with central government, I urge everyone in Suffolk, especially community and business leaders, to give this bid their wholehearted support."

The Government is due to make its final decision about Freeport status later this year after assessment of all bids received nationwide in March.

### 16 new COVID-19 rapid testing centres to open in Suffolk

On the 19 February it was announced that a further 16 rapid testing centres for COVID-19 were to open in Suffolk, bringing the total number of centres to 28.

The 28 centres use 'lateral flow' testing to identify people who may have coronavirus but who do not have symptoms. The tests are for people who do not have symptoms of coronavirus and cannot work from home.

It's because one in three people with coronavirus do not have symptoms so regular testing is vital in breaking the chain of infection and keeping Suffolk safe.

### Councillor Matthew Hicks, Suffolk County Council's leader and chair of the Suffolk Local Outbreak Engagement Board, said:

"Testing is a key weapon in the battle against COVID-19, so we are delighted to be able to open a further 16 sites in more rural communities across Suffolk.

"Whilst Suffolk's vaccine rollout programme rapidly picks up pace, we need people who can't work from home and who don't have symptoms to get tested twice a week. It's how we will break the chain of infections and protect vulnerable people.

"It takes just 15 minutes to get a test and you get the results within the hour. 12,780 tests have already been completed. Suffolk needs everyone to play their part."

All 28 centres are listed on Suffolk County Council's website, including their addresses and opening times. The testing sites are operated on behalf of Suffolk County Council (SCC). Tests should be booked online or by phone in advance.

Employers are being urged to encourage their staff to book regular testing.

There are already 12 facilities open, including at the University of Suffolk in Ipswich, the STEM Centre in Western Way at West Suffolk College, Bury St Edmunds, Haverhill Arts Centre, St Etheldreda's parish centre in Newmarket, and Kirkley & Pakefield FC in Lowestoft.

Suffolk County Council pushes ahead to new levels of digital connectivity as it launches sensor "gateway" roll-out.

Suffolk County Council launched a new initiative on Friday 19th February, deploying 'gateways' to build a network that covers all of Suffolk.

This will enable individuals or organisations to measure things like temperature, sound and movement via sensors linked to the Long Range Wide Area Network (LoRaWAN).

The network is being built in partnership with Norfolk County Council and funded by the New Anglia LEP. Once finished, the network will be made up of almost 100 'gateways' or data receivers and transmitters fitted to public sector buildings across the county. This will make Suffolk's rollout part of the largest free to use LoRaWAN deployment in the UK. Norfolk County Council launched its part of the network last September.

Businesses and individuals can buy their own sensors, adapt them to measure different things like visitor numbers, weather data and temperature, and tap into the gateways for free.

### Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council said:

"In today's increasingly technological and digital world, it is entirely right that as an authority we do all we can to support local businesses to access and use real time data to help them succeed. This project has the potential to strengthen businesses, grow our local economy and help support the jobs and innovations of the future.

"I really do hope that as many people as possible come along to the launch event so that they can see how this technology could benefit their business."

### Highways doubles drainage budget following £27.2m announcement

On February 17 it was announced that Suffolk Highways allocated an extra £2m to support the fight against flooding.

Drainage and flooding, Rights of Way bridges and resurfacing of roads in Suffolk have been allocated extra funds for the 2021/22 financial year following Department for Transport's funding announcement.

Keen to progress more drainage schemes across Suffolk to support the fight against flooding, Suffolk Highways has allocated an extra £2m – double its current budget allocation – in order to help tackle the worsening flood problems being experienced across the county.

Suffolk Highways also looks set to bolster its resource to support in the repairing or replacement of seven Rights of Way bridges across the county with an additional £800k, whilst committing a further £3.4m to the county's surface dressing programme.

Although the budget is less than the 2020/21 allocation, Suffolk Highways prudently prepared for a decrease and allocated a tentative £21m for the 2021/22 financial year.

### Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member responsible for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs, said:

"Allocating funding for Suffolk's highway budget is a complex process and one we carefully consider ahead of receiving our allocation from the Department for Transport. It's important to ensure our funding is used to focus on current priority areas across the county.

"I am glad our allocation is more than we prepared for the 2021/22 financial year and I am delighted that we will be able to progress on some much longed for drainage schemes, bridge repair projects, not to mention our bolstered road resurfacing programme – where we have committed to resurfacing a further 140 miles this year.

"Although this funding still represents a fall when compared with last year, we will continue to do what we can to spend this allocation appropriately and for the benefit of all Suffolk's residents."

### Major infrastructure projects now underway in East Anglia

On 4 February work began on two new bridges on the East Anglian coast, promising to bring huge economic benefits locally.

The Third River Crossing in Great Yarmouth is managed by Norfolk County Council, and the Gull Wing project in Lowestoft by Suffolk County Council. The projects are just 10 miles apart and have a combined cost of £246m.

The UK Government acknowledged the two bridges as nationally important infrastructure projects, with the Department for Transport committing a combined total of over £170million to both ventures.

Farrans, one of the UK's leading building and civil engineering contractors, is involved with the construction of both projects. In Great Yarmouth, the construction is a joint venture with BAM Nuttall, and in Lowestoft it is the sole responsibility of Farrans.

Road closures for both projects have already been implemented as preparation work gets underway. The Third River Crossing in Great Yarmouth will start demolition of some buildings and structures later this month and trial holes for utilities are underway for the Gull Wing in Lowestoft.

### Councillor Matthew Hicks, leader of Suffolk County Council, said:

"I'm looking forward to visiting Lowestoft, when it is permitted to do so, to see where work has begun. There will be a lot of preparatory work that goes on behind the scenes and may not be immediately obvious to passers-by, but the Gull Wing is most definitely go. I'm delighted to have delivered my commitment to make the Gull Wing a reality and thank you to East Suffolk Council and all partners for their continued support."

### Peter Aldous, MP for Waveney, said:

"It's an incredibly exciting time for the East Anglian coast, with these much-needed schemes now underway. The Government has committed to levelling up across the country and with these two major projects, we are now starting to see this happen in our region. The Gull Wing will create local jobs and apprenticeship opportunities in Lowestoft and the Waveney area. Local people regularly emphasise the importance of the Gull Wing. It is great news that I shall now be able to tell them that the talking is now over, and the work has begun."

### The Rt. Hon. Brandon Lewis CBE, MP for Great Yarmouth, said:

"These are both fantastic projects that will be truly transformational for the whole region. The Third River Crossing will significantly improve traffic flows, which will help residents and visitors to get around as well as bring meaningful benefits to local businesses, especially those in the energy sector."

Although similar in many respects, the Third River Crossing and Gull Wing are unique projects and will move at different rates throughout their respective construction periods. Both projects aim to open to the public in 2023.

# January 2021

### Suffolk 2020 fund project embraces love of the great outdoors - Discovering Suffolk

The Discovering Suffolk project was launched in January 2021.

The aim of the project is to raise further awareness of the range of great walking routes, areas of interest and the variety of landscapes that form Suffolk's beautiful countryside through public rights of way and points of access.

Given the experiences many people have faced over the last year living through the pandemic, it was recognised that exercise and wellbeing is a fundamental element in maintaining a healthy lifestyle, Suffolk's countryside offers a freely accessible means for many of us to experience nature and stay healthy.

The key element of the Discovering Suffolk project is the development of a smartphone app alongside a range of supporting QR codes fixed to rights of way signposts located along different routes to promote walking, cycling and exploring in Suffolk's countryside.

Discovering Suffolk builds on our changing behaviours when visiting the countryside, as people become ever more interested in local exploration and taking short walks and cycling exercises during the pandemic. The project will continue to promote the Discover Suffolk website as new content, information and advice continues to be added to the current offer, promoting walking routes and cycle rides through local communities. The project seeks to actively engage new audiences who are not aware of the options available on their doorstep or have perhaps only begun to explore the local countryside beyond their neighbourhood.

Work will shortly start on developing the Discovering Suffolk App and setting the sites for the QR code points around the county. After development, the new, free App will provide access to the full range of Discover Suffolk outdoor guides with over 100 walks across the county. The App and QR codes will include audio, video, imagery and fun activities to further enhance people's enjoyment, appreciation and understanding of Suffolk's natural and built environment.

### Help us shape ambitious new Dementia therapy initiative using virtual reality experiences

On the 28 January it was announced that as part of its work in supporting local care home providers and the ongoing care of residents with Dementia, Suffolk County Council is launching an exciting new initiative to develop virtual reality content, helping people recall and access positive memories that they hold dearly. Such experiences help to complement the support offered on a day to day basis, providing a variety of positive stimulus to those using the equipment and valuable respite for their carers.

In recent years, a number of international academic studies have demonstrated proven successes in using such technology as a reminiscence and therapeutic aid to help people access memories and positive emotions, despite facing the effects of experiencing Dementia. Some care providers already use theme rooms in their settings and show archive films to residents with positive effect. Developing the use of virtual reality will support and complement the great experiences that local care providers use.

The intention is to produce a range of local, Suffolk-based films and interactive materials that people can enjoy and experience whilst sat in comfort in their usual care setting, with the support and input of their carers or family members. A set of equipment, each consisting of a headset and connecting equipment will be made available to support different areas of the county, supported by the Council's Adult Social Work Teams. A budget of £80,000 has been granted for this project through Suffolk County Council's Suffolk 2020 Fund, which is all about developing a range of community-focussed initiatives to support residents across the county. This money covers the cost of developing the films and materials, carrying out supporting academic research, the purchase of the equipment and the management and resourcing required to deliver the project in coming months.

As part of getting the ball rolling, the council would like to hear from people who have ideas about what kinds of films and experiences they may like to see produced.

The project team would also love to hear from care providers, service users and their family carers across Suffolk that may be potentially interested in helping to trial and take part in using the technology in months to come and take part in a service user group to drive the success of this project.

Those who are interested in taking part and/or sharing the ideas for possible content should contact the team in the first instance by emailing: <a href="mailto:suffolk2020vr@suffolk.gov.uk">suffolk2020vr@suffolk.gov.uk</a>

### Beccy Hopfensperger, Cabinet Member for Adult Care at Suffolk County Council, said:

"This initiative is part of the digital revolution that is happening across the care sector at the moment. Given the extremely challenging period everyone has experienced through Covid-19, it has been essential to find ways to innovate and adapt to the changing circumstances and make the most of technology and supportive aids where possible to continue supporting our most vulnerable residents alongside the amazing work of our committed care providers and their staff.

"The virtual reality experience may seem a strange choice to some, but there is a great deal of evidence to support the research demonstrating that residents with Dementia who use the technology are able to often access memories and experiences, triggered by particular places, colours and sounds. Where it has been used elsewhere, the technology has offered positive outcomes including improving wellbeing, behaviour, and even cognition in some cases. This type of therapy also supports intergenerational shared experiences between older and younger family members.

"We really want to work with our partners in the local care sector to think about what sorts of experiences may work best, such as films of trips to the seaside, archive film footage of historic moments or particular landscapes and Suffolk landmarks."

#### DECEMBER 2020

#### Suffolk wins the Most Innovative Family Information Service award

On December 16<sup>th</sup>, Suffolk won the Most Innovative Family Information Service award at the National Association of Family Information Service Awards (NAFIS), 2020.

The award highlights the work undertaken to adapt Suffolk's online Community Services Directory, **Suffolk InfoLink** (<a href="www.suffolk.gov.uk/infolink">www.suffolk.gov.uk/infolink</a>), to meet the public's rapidly changing needs during the Covid-19 pandemic.

The Community Information Team and teams across the children and young people's directorate worked together with thousands of community partners to collate and provide information to support to the public. Many service providers in the voluntary and community sector were quick to adapt their offer and were supported to use Suffolk InfoLink to promote these opportunities to the public.

There are 7000 community organisation records provided on InfoLink allowing teams to communicate information quickly to thousands of sector partners, and the voluntary sector, and report progress to relevant government departments. On a week-by-week basis Suffolk InfoLink was updated to highlight which childcare providers were open for vulnerable children, and key workers such as NHS staff during the first National Lockdown which was an essential element of the Covid rapid response.

As well as helping key workers to find childcare, these developments also supported Suffolk's Track and Trace, Home but Not Alone and the Suffolk Advice and Support Service and provided 'easy to use' access to essential information including financial help and food banks.

Councillor Mary Evans, Cabinet Member for Children's Services, Education and Skills said:

"I am delighted Suffolk has won this award for our Family Information Service, and its work with our Community Information Team in Public Health. The work of these teams to adapt our Community Directory Infolink has helped many families and businesses gain access to essential services and information during the covid-19 pandemic.

"I would like to thank both teams, our supplier Idox Ltd who were involved in this work, and in particular many of the 7000 partners in the voluntary and community sector who use Infolink to promote their services and support to the public during the pandemic."

### New cycle parking installed thanks to Government's emergency Active Travel Fund – Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill

On the 8<sup>th</sup> December, new cycle parking was installed in Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill as a result of the Government's Emergency Active Travel Fund to help make cycling safer.

One of the positives to come out of the COVID-19 crisis is the noticeable increase in people cycling. Whether that is for commuting to work to avoid overcrowding the transport network, for leisure or as part of people's daily exercise.

This has resulted in reduced congestion and improvements in air quality as well as supporting people's health and wellbeing.

In Haverhill, the parking racks have been installed on the High Street and outside the Bus Station.

In Bury St Edmunds two cycle parking racks have been installed on St Andrew Street South.

The locations for the cycle parking were selected in partnership with West Suffolk Council and supports the vision for their town centre masterplans.

A third cycle parking rack in Bury St Edmunds has been installed outside the parade of shops on Westgate Street.

### Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs, said:

"Many residents in Suffolk have embraced cycling during the pandemic, so we have a real opportunity here to make cycling safer and easier, not just for this unprecedented period, but for the future as well to reap the associated health and pollution benefits.

"To get more people cycling long term we need to ensure there are enough places for them to safely store their bikes, so I am really pleased it is now easier to access Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill town centres on two wheels.

"I hope the facilities will encourage more people to grab their helmet and give it a go."

### Councillor Susan Glossop, Cabinet Member for Growth at West Suffolk Council said:

"We are pleased more cycle parking is being introduced by Suffolk County Council at trial locations in Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill town centres. We had strong public engagement in shaping the town centre masterplans with many public comments calling for more places to store and lock up bicycles in the town centres.

"Furthermore, it supports our commitment to the environment and improving public health, by encouraging people to not use the car to come into our town centres."

Suffolk County Council's efforts and commitment to active travel have been praised by the DfT, which is why the county council has been awarded a further £1.685 million in tranche two from the Emergency Active Travel Fund.

To keep up to date with how Suffolk County Council is making it safer and easier for residents to choose active and sustainable travel modes –visit www.suffolk.gov.uk/adviceontravel

# November 2020

Lowestoft's Gull Wing secures Government approval, work to start in the new year

Construction of Lowestoft's Gull Wing bridge will get underway early in 2021, following final approval of the scheme on Wednesday 25 November by the Government.

The Gull Wing project team at Suffolk County Council received official confirmation that its full business case has been approved, meaning that the £73.39m funding from the Department of Transport can now be accessed.

With this final milestone now reached, the contract with building and civil engineering contractor, Farrans, will be signed. Other formalities such as formally acquiring land can also be completed, paving the way for construction work to start in the new year.

Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council, said:

"I'm delighted with the announcement from the Government today, which means that the Gull Wing is go.

"With this news, the final step in our application to build this bridge is now complete. We can now access the funding, sign the construction contract, and start building the bridge.

"Any doubts are now over, and we will get spades into the ground early in the new year to build Lowestoft's third crossing."

Peter Aldous, Member of Parliament for Waveney, said:

"This news is extremely welcome and is a real positive boost for the residents of Lowestoft. I'd like to commend Suffolk County Council on their commitment to this project and to the town. The official processes are now complete, and we will see construction start in the new year. Our skyline is about to change forever, for the better."

Archaeology surveys have already taken place on site and further preliminary groundwork will continue in the coming months, to allow construction work to begin in the spring of 2021. The Gull Wing is planned to open in the summer of 2023.

Suffolk County Council delivers its largest digital care support project in record time

On November 12 it was announced that Suffolk County Council successfully delivered the largest digital care project in its history, from procurement to delivery in just 16 weeks.

Working alongside care technology specialists, Alcove and Rethink Partners, the council delivered over 750 Carephone devices to elderly and vulnerable people, both in and outside of formal care settings, to help them, their families and care providers stay in touch during the coronavirus pandemic.

The Carephone service is provided through the Alcove Video Carephone, a simple communication device that allows people with little or no technological ability to have two-way video contact with care workers, family members and other approved service providers. The project also worked to deliver comprehensive training to both the user and their care providers on how to get the most use from this new technology.

This technology is helping to keep families connected, easing the pain of separation that all families have felt at some point since the pandemic started. It also provides essential welfare reassurance for the family and is helping to reduce incidents of poor mental health on both sides of the call. This project has also indicated that this technology can have a positive measurable impact on the devastating effects of loneliness in older and vulnerable people.

It has also helped to maintain and enhance the communication chain between care giver and care receiver. The benefits of this project continue to be felt and have provided us with clear insight about how we can use this technology to improve care outcomes, especially over the oncoming winter.

### Speaking about the success of the project and the potential for the future, Councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger, Cabinet Member for Adult Care said:

"The challenges of this global pandemic have been felt hardest by our vulnerable and elderly communities. Whilst those that need face-to-face care have of course continued to receive that level of care, this kind of digital enablement project is absolutely vital for the future of care delivery across the UK. We must not underestimate the positive benefits of just being able to speak to family members, care givers and support networks when needed.

Maintaining real connections with others is so vital for the mental and emotional wellbeing of residents and their families. I hope we will continue to see initiatives like this, and I am pleased the Carephone project is already having a positive impact this winter, especially now with the new national restrictions in place.

I want to thank all those people who have been involved in this success story for Suffolk. Especially our tirelessly committed social care staff, care providers, Alcove and Rethink Partners, and voluntary health partners."



#### Adopt East launches

14 October marked the launch of Adopt East, a regional adoption agency which has been established to recruit adopters across the East of England.

Adopt East will work across local authorities in Southend, Thurrock, Essex, Suffolk, Norfolk, Hertfordshire, Bedford and Luton to find families for children who are waiting to find their forever home. Adoptionplus, Barnardo's, and Adoption UK are also part of the partnership.

The Adopt East alliance will deliver the highest quality adoption service to children and families throughout the region by bringing together the expertise and skills of all its partners.

The scale of the organisation means that adopters will have access to a larger number of children waiting for adoption. This will help partners to match children with the right family for them, at the earliest opportunity.

Adopt East is committed to providing good quality adoption support services to support all families with their adoption journey.

Councillor Mary Evans, Cabinet Member for Children's Services, Education and Skills, said:

"In Suffolk we have been working hard to find loving and supportive families for children waiting for adoption. These children have not always had the best start in life and really do deserve to find their forever homes. The adoption process can seem daunting for families, but SCC have a wealth of experience and are there to support families every step of the way. Adopt East is great news for Suffolk as it will mean we can draw on expertise and skills from across the whole region to help us to find the right families for our children."

### Council announces £228,000 for tree-planting, protecting hedgerows and verges across Suffolk

In October, its was announced Suffolk's natural environment will receive investment for tree-planting, restoring hedgerows, and improving roadside verges for wildlife.

£228,000 from the Suffolk 2020 Fund will enable Suffolk County Council to enhance its work to protect and encourage biodiversity in the county. The authority will do this through a number of new schemes, as well as building on existing work.

Working with The Woodland Trust, Suffolk Tree Wardens, landowners, and county farm tenants, the funding will support the planting of around 100,000 trees, including replanting hedgerows in suitable locations across Suffolk over the next 18 months. It will also help establish around 10 community tree nurseries, which will support more planting in years to come. Local volunteers will be supported to collect seeds, set up nursery beds and grow trees in their communities.

The funding will also be used to trial better ways to manage roadside verges for wildlife. This includes exploring the use of new technology and cutting techniques, as well as developing new partnerships with parishes and landowners. The funding will help expand the existing Roadside Nature Reserve network managed by the council with the help of volunteers, seeing a 25% increase in the overall length of verges managed for wildlife.

Councillor Richard Rout, Cabinet Member for Environment and Public Protection at Suffolk County Council, said:

"This funding will boost the council's existing work to protect Suffolk's environment and wildlife. Increased tree planting will allow us to offset carbon emissions, though we are continuing to work to eliminate the council's emissions where possible, as part of our commitment to our climate emergency declaration.

"But this is much more than just planting trees and walking away. We are setting up the support needed to allow trees, hedgerows and verges to thrive for years to come, including in urban areas. We are committed to a 'right tree, right place' policy and to working with others. This will be achieved through a new Suffolk Tree Partnership, involving many others across Suffolk, to support local communities and landowners to help manage and increase tree cover.

"We will also work with others to develop a 'healing wood' initiative as a way of recognising the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on our communities.

"With Suffolk's healing woods we will all have access to natural spaces, where we can reflect on our own experiences of the pandemic or take a quiet moment to grieve for loved ones."

"We will also work with others to develop a 'healing wood' initiative as a way of recognising the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on our communities.

"With Suffolk's healing woods we will all have access to natural spaces, where we can reflect on our own experiences of the pandemic or take a quiet moment to grieve for loved ones."

### September 2020

### The Hold welcomes first visitors and opens inaugural exhibition

Monday 28 September saw the public able to access The Hold, Suffolk's flagship new heritage facility on Ipswich Waterfront.

This versatile new building will be the permanent home of the Suffolk Archives Ipswich branch and is shared with the University of Suffolk, who have dedicated teaching spaces within the building.

The creation of The Hold, and its associated countywide programme of events and activities, has been made possible thanks to a grant of £10.3m from The National Lottery Heritage Fund, and further funding support from other national organisations and local Suffolk heritage groups.

The public are currently able to access 'front of house' areas, including archive inspired displays, the café, shop, and toilets, including a new Changing Places facility.

First year History students were some of the first to try out the new facilities, with lectures and seminars beginning in the new facilities. The main area, known as 'The Street', as well as the café and shop, enjoyed a steady trickle of curious visitors and passers-by.

On 2 October, the long-awaited Exhibition Gallery also opened to visitors. The inaugural exhibition, *Global Events: Suffolk Stories*, examines how Suffolk has responded as a community to key global events over the past 100 years.

It focuses on the arrival of American service people during the 'Friendly Invasion' of World War Two, as well as the rising tensions and public messaging of the Cold War period, and the collective community response to the COVID-19 pandemic during 2020.

Through original archival documents, photos, music, and film, visitors will be able to explore the similarities and differences between these three global events and understand how Suffolk has changed as a result.

Councillor Paul West, Portfolio Holder for Heritage, said:

"Although there is still some way to go before The Hold is fully ready, it is very exciting that the major milestone of public access has been reached. We hope people are excited to see how this major development has progressed, and we encourage visitors to take advantage of the building being open to come and see the progress so far.

"The archives service has been waiting a long time for the ability to display documents and artefacts in a way that is accessible to the wider public and we are very pleased to have our inaugural exhibition up and running so we can get this next crucial phase of our work under way."

### Council announces £300,000 for electric vehicle charging points in rural Suffolk

On September 23, it was announced that 100 fast charging points for electric vehicles will be installed in rural parts of the county by Suffolk County Council.

The council will be reaching out to interested parish and town councils and non-profit organisations to put in fast chargers where there are currently none. The funding will cover the installation and set-up costs, meaning very little expense for the hosts and possibly creating a source of income for them.

This project is the first to benefit from the council's Suffolk 2020 Fund, which was announced earlier this year. This is a £3m fund for the council's own projects to bid into. Projects must help address the council's climate emergency declaration and must improve Suffolk for all residents in years to come.

The £300,000 award will link into the council's existing Plug In Suffolk project, which was launched in February 2019. It is the UK's first 'fully open' public fast charging network for electric vehicles, meaning drivers simply pay by contactless payment with no need to register their details.

Councillor Richard Rout, Cabinet Member for Environment and Public Protection at Suffolk County Council, said:

"Ultra-low emission vehicle ownership has nearly trebled in the last three years in Suffolk and I want to this to continue by making it even more convenient to charge up across the county. I'd like to see fast charging points at our rural village halls, community buildings, sports clubs, places of worship

and in small villages. We can now make this a reality and hopefully provide the host with a source of income too.

"If you look at a map of existing charging points in the county, there are big gaps – and one of the barriers to people switching to an electric vehicle is lack of confidence about finding a place to charge. This funding will help fill those gaps and give people that confidence. Once these charging points are installed, Suffolk will have one of the best rural charging networks in the country.

"We will be contributing to better air quality, reducing carbon emissions and cutting down our reliance on fossil fuels – all supporting our climate emergency declaration and ambition to create the greenest county.

"A better charging network can also help Suffolk economically. The UK's electric vehicle owners can look fondly on Suffolk as an even more welcoming destination, as they will be able to charge their cars right across the county."

The fast-charging points supplied by Plug In Suffolk do not require any registration, membership or apps - drivers simply park, plug in and charge using contactless payment.

There have already been expressions of interest for charging points from around 20 suitable sites. In the coming weeks, officers from Suffolk County Council will be contacting town and parish councils to investigate more possible locations.

# August 2020

### Suffolk celebrates 1,000 miles of newly surfaced roads

On the 5 August, it was announced that Suffolk Highways completed its 1,000th resurfaced mile, following the Council's commitment to relay new road surfaces on a quarter of Suffolk's road network.

In 2017, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet committed to resurfacing 1,000 miles of road across Suffolk over a four-year period; in a bid to improve the quality of roads, reduce the number of potholes and to help stop potholes from forming in the first place.

The commitment also makes sound financial sense, as preventing the deterioration of road surfaces by machine surfacing or surface dressing helps reduce the need to spend more money on reactive maintenance repairing potholes now, and in future years.

The 1,000th mile was laid at Horham Road in Eye.

Councillor Andrew Reid, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Rural Affairs, said:

"I am delighted to see our teams deliver on our promise to lay new road surfaces on a quarter of Suffolk's roads. Not only that, but we are also due to exceed the 1,000 miles and complete this work sooner than expected.

"Residents and businesses have always been clear that they want to see roads and infrastructure improved in Suffolk. This continues to be the biggest discussion point in our local communities. By delivering this programme we have been able to focus our budget and resources on improving our roads countywide and keeping them pothole-free for longer.

"I want to take this opportunity to thank all those who have worked through a very challenging time to stick to this programme and deliver even better roads for Suffolk and its residents. We remain committed to focusing our efforts and resources where possible on this type of road improvement."

### New resources will help young people understand the link between movement and mental health

New resources have been published to help young people in Suffolk understand how movement and physical activity can improve their emotional wellbeing.

The resources, which include a handy, pocket-sized information card, have been developed for young people with input and feedback from young people.

Made possible by Suffolk Mind and the Suffolk Most Active County Partnership, with assistance from Suffolk County Council's Children and Young People's engagement hub, the resources provide essential information about seven ways young people can improve their mental health through movement.

They also include three simple and effective ideas that young people can try straight away to help them take control of their mind and mood through movement, as well as a range of key local contacts for further support.

Commenting on the resources, Councillor James Reeder, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member for Public Health and Prevention, said:

"The publication of these resources is very timely given emerging evidence that young people's mental health and wellbeing has suffered during lockdown".

"The link between exercise and mental health cannot be over-stated, but sadly is something that often gets forgotten. So, to have a clear and concise reminder of the all the benefits we gain from being active is extremely helpful and something, I hope, will act as an incentive to encourage our young people to think about moving more".

-	July 2020

Council proposes unprecedented environmental plans in response to climate emergency

In response to its declaration of a climate emergency, Suffolk County Council aims to lead the way with an unparalleled range of activities and policy changes to support its ambition of being a 'net zero' authority by 2030.

At its meeting on 14 July 2020, the council's Cabinet reviewed and agreed an extensive programme of recommendations to achieve this ambition.

The plans include dozens of changes and new ways of working, from making its pool car fleet allelectric, to making it mandatory for all future committee decisions to consider the net zero ambition.

Being 'net zero' means that the council will remove its carbon emissions where it can; if it is unable to do so, it will compensate for those emissions. The council will adopt a more detailed method to measure its carbon emissions output, so that it can more accurately track its progress on an annual basis.

Councillor Richard Rout, Cabinet Member for Environment & Public Protection at Suffolk County Council, said:

"Suffolk County Council has been involved with successful climate change projects for many years, including the Suffolk Climate Change Partnership. We have put millions of pounds into energy efficiency projects for both businesses and homes and continue to do so.

"Suffolk has been moving in the right direction, having seen carbon emission reductions of 41% since 1990. But now is the time to move up through the gears and do even better.

"The impact of climate change is an issue which involves everyone and affects everyone. With the approval of these plans, the council will lead by example. We will inspire other businesses to see what can be achieved, to show that change can, and must, happen."

In March 2019, Suffolk County Council was the first authority in the county to declare a climate emergency.

One of the council's priorities after this declaration was to set up a policy development panel (PDP). The panel met regularly, discussing the changes and challenges the council faces in reducing its carbon emissions. The panel included councillors from outside the Conservative group and invited experts to share their experiences and insights. It is this panel that has compiled the recommendations.

Amongst the recommendations, Suffolk County Council will continue its work with all other local authorities and agencies, under the umbrella of the Suffolk Climate Change Partnership, which was formed in 2007. With all local authorities having now declared a climate emergency, they will use their combined powers, duties, influence and leadership, continuing their work together to achieve the net zero ambition for emissions from all of Suffolk.

### Vans, trailers and trade waste now accepted at nine of Suffolk's recycling centres

As of 1 July 2020, people with vans, trailers and trade waste can now book to visit nine of Suffolk's 11 recycling centres.

All visitors will need to pre-book an appointment online, where they will be asked what type of vehicle they will use and whether they are bringing household or business waste. To prevent queuing on neighbouring roads, people without a booking will not be able to enter the site. Social distancing measures also operate on site.

Currently, appointments for vans, trailers and trade waste are unavailable at Haverhill and Leiston Recycling Centres. These are smaller sites and have fewer appointments available.

There are a number of restrictions in place to help support social distancing at sites and to make sure waste is dealt with efficiently. These include:

- Vans with trailers will not be allowed on any site.
- Only one visit per household or vehicle within seven days. This allows more visitors
  on site, while maintaining social distancing and protecting the health and safety of
  site staff and users.
- Trailers must be no more than 750kg max gross weight, single axle and unbraked. No other trailer size or type is permitted.
- All waste should be pre-sorted to make your visit as quick and simple as possible and to maximise recycling.

### Paul West, Cabinet member for Waste at Suffolk County Council, said:

"Our phased response to reopening recycling centres since the lockdown has gone extremely well and we are grateful for the support of the public in allowing us to support social distancing on site, while still having the capacity to process the county's waste."

# June 2020

### First business benefits from council's free solar panel scheme

In June, a Lowestoft-based charity was the first organisation to benefit from free solar panels, as part of Suffolk County Council's Renewable Energy Fund.

Nirvana Health and Fitness, on Pinbush Road in Lowestoft, is now hosting a 70kWp solar panel installation and is benefitting from zero-carbon electricity.

The council's £400,000 Renewable Energy Fund is open to eligible businesses looking to reduce their energy costs and carbon footprint through solar power. Successful applicants will have solar panels supplied and installed for free.

Once the panels are installed, the business is sold electricity at a better rate than their existing tariff, so they will see immediate savings.

The Fund itself benefits from income generated by the sale of the solar-generated electricity. This means money goes back into the pot, allowing more solar panel applications to be considered by the Fund and installed across Suffolk.

### Better Broadband for Suffolk reaches 100,000<sup>th</sup> customer as third phase contract is agreed

By June 3, more than 100,000 households across Suffolk were using faster broadband, thanks to the council-led Better Broadband for Suffolk programme.

The partnership - between Suffolk County Council, Openreach, the Department for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport (DCMS), the New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership (NALEP) and local councils – has made faster broadband available to around 150,000 premises so far, since being launched in 2010.

It means the current total superfast broadband coverage in Suffolk stands at more than 96 per cent, with plans currently in place to reach 98 per cent coverage before the end of the year.

The team has plans to go even further, after today announcing an additional phase of work, to provide connectivity to approximately 5,000 more premises, including over 550 businesses, in some of the most rural parts of Suffolk.

The work will be carried out by Openreach – operator of the UK's largest phone and broadband network, used by the likes of BT, Sky, Plusnet and TalkTalk – and is set to start as soon as deployment under the current contract ends. Work will continue until September 2022.

Faster broadband provides many benefits including staying in contact with friends and family through video conferencing services, easier web browsing and online shopping, the ability to stream high-definition video and work from home. Covid-19 has led to many of these benefits becoming even more crucial during times of social distancing and will have a large part to play during the recovery phase.



### Discover Suffolk's history with new Suffolk Heritage Explorer website

On 20 May, Suffolk County Council's Archaeological Service announced the launch of its new Suffolk Heritage Explorer website at heritage.suffolk.gov.uk. This offers users a completely free resource of interesting, up-to-date information on the archaeology and history of Suffolk.

The new website includes an upgraded searchable interactive map and a database of known archaeological sites, which can be used to discover more about Suffolk's history from the comfort of your home.

Alongside free downloadable publications and resources, there is updated guidance and best practice advice on finds recording and access to the county's archaeological archives.

The website features key archaeological sites and projects, such as Suffolk's World War II heritage. You can find out more about the internationally significant Anglo-Saxon site at Rendlesham, its 12 years of ongoing archaeological research and results, with podcasts and archaeological reports.

A dedicated section on Ipswich also summarises the town's development through the ages, featuring the recently completed 'Urban Archaeological Database' with useful archive and planning guidance. There are also lots of downloadable activities for families and children.

Councillor Richard Rout, Suffolk County Council's Cabinet Member for Environment and Public Protection, said:

"The new Suffolk Heritage Explorer website is exciting and will inspire a love of history in the next generation. It will allow the public far and wide to access and celebrate Suffolk's unique heritage online."

### *April 2020*

### Government opens COVID-19 testing site on outskirts of Ipswich

On 17 April, as part of its national COVID-19 testing programme, the Government opened a 'Drive Thru' testing facility on the outskirts of Ipswich.

Based on the existing Park and Ride site at Copdock Mill, off the A12 and A14 Junction, it was one of up to 50 sites created around the country. This is a Government-led programme, supported by the Suffolk Resilience Forum and partners in Essex.

### More than 98% of pupils receive a preferred primary school on National Offer Day

On 16 April, it was reported that over 98.57% of Suffolk children were offered a place on National Offer Day at one of the schools preferred by their parents.

Suffolk County Council received 7,602 applications from parents indicating which primary school they would prefer their child to join in September 2020.

Some 7,116 children received offers for their first preference school and 7,493 children received an offer for one of their three preferred schools.

Councillor Mary Evans, Cabinet Member for Children's Services, Education and Skills, said:

"We have a good track record of offering places at preferred schools and this year is no exception. I am delighted that we have been able to give most parents a place for their child at one of the schools they want."

"We use published criteria to decide who has priority for places so that the process is fair and clear. I appreciate that not all families will have received a place at their preferred school and where a

parents' preference for a Suffolk school is refused, we will automatically add their child's name to the waiting list for that school. We will also advise them about how to lodge an appeal should they wish to do so."

### March 2020

### Suffolk wins funding for the next stage of A12 improvements

On 13 March, it was announced that Suffolk has secured £830,000 of funding from the Department for Transport, to develop an Outline Business Case to take forward its plans to improve the A12.

Announced during the Government's budget, Suffolk County Council has been successful in winning £830,000 of funding from the Department for Transport (DfT), to develop an Outline Business Case (OBC) to take forward its plans to improve the A12 East of Ipswich.

This project is specifically looking to increase capacity and improve overall traffic flow at junctions and will explore the potential for a new pedestrian and cycle bridge over the A12.

With the funding secure, Suffolk County Council's Transport Strategy Team will now begin work to develop the outline business case which, following public consultation, will be used to make a further bid to central government for funding to deliver the scheme.

It was also announced in the budget that the DfT have given their approval for Suffolk County Council to develop and submit a Strategic Outline Business Case (SOBC) for a project to dual the A12 between the Seckford and Dobbies roundabouts near Woodbridge. Whilst this does not include any funding at this stage, the SOBC will enable SCC to bid for future funding for this project too. Speaking about the award of funding, Councillor Matthew Hicks, Leader of Suffolk County Council, said:

"I am delighted that once again Suffolk County Council has been successful in bidding for funding from central government for large infrastructure projects. These improvements are between the A14 Seven Hills junction and the A12/A1214 Park and Ride Roundabout and will help boost road capacity and traffic flow. I am also pleased that the scheme includes additional proposals to help encourage more walking and cycling."

### Access for all at Suffolk rail stations

Following successful bids for funding, Needham Market and Bury St Edmunds rail stations will now receive improved access to platforms for its passengers.

A partnership of stakeholders including Greater Anglia Trains, Suffolk County Council, Mid Suffolk District Council and the Needham Market Group has secured Access for All funding – a government funding programme for schemes to improve station access.

For Needham Market, the station will receive an upgrade to improve access to the Ipswich-bound platform 2.

At the Bury St Edmunds station, the funding will provide a new accessible entrance on the north side of the station, linking the new car park with the station concourse.

Plans for improvements to the Bury station have received support from Greater Anglia Trains, Suffolk County Council, West Suffolk Council, Bury St Edmunds Town Trust and other local organisations.

Following the funding announcement, all parties involved are now committed to making the initiatives happen as soon as possible.

### West Suffolk Councillors Report 2020 2021 - S Mildmay White

A year like no other in our lifetime. I am sure I speak for us all when I say my thoughts are with anyone who has suffered personal tragedy this last year.

What has been remarkable is how our communities have pulled together to support those most in need. My grateful thanks go to all those organisations and individuals who have contributed to helping our residents during this unhappy year, everyone has done so much to support each other in all our villages.

I believe West Suffolk Council has stepped up to the challenge this year maintaining essential services at the same time as giving support to our most vulnerable residents, businesses and our partners particularly those running our health services.

**Budget:** West Suffolk Council has a good track record of delivery high quality services that our communities' value. This has been under pinned by robust financial planning and management. This has enabled the Council, despite reductions in national funding as well as the severe impact of COVD-19 has had on our finances to put forward a balanced budget for 2021 to 2022.

The Council has played a vital role in responding to COVID, in supporting businesses (including the distribution of millions of pounds of business grants). Support for our most vulnerable residents, including the homeless, through our Home but not Alone Service as well as running our essential services. Through the 2020 2021 budget process we established a £2 million COVID impact fund with £1.2 million within the general fund budget and £0.8 million from the Government COVID grant funding.

Currently, council tax makes up approximately one fifth of the authority's budget and is around 11 per cent of the council tax bill, the rest made up by Suffolk County Council, Police and Crime Commissioner as well as Parish and Town Council precepts.

The final decision on council tax considering all the difficulties encountered this year was a £4.97 increase in Band D council tax across both areas of West Suffolk. The level of Council tax for the predecessor are of St Edmundsbury is set at £183.78 and Forest Heath at £163.98, this is based on the option to harmonise the two areas by April 2022.

As Portfolio Holder for Housing I wanted to take the opportunity to inform you about our housing services.

**Housing**: West Suffolk has experienced an unprecedented demand in homelessness services since March 2020. Partly due to the Coronavirus pandemic 574 households were helped by our housing team to prevent homelessness or rehoused where necessary, and as a result of

extensive periods of cold weather during which the Council enacted its Severe Weather Emergency Protocol (SWEP). In total between March 2020 and 25 February 2021, the Council has provided Covid placements for **197** individuals, with many of these individuals being housed on more than one occasion. To put the above figure into context, in pre-Covid times the Council usually housed between 70 to 90 families and individuals in temporary or emergency accommodation at any one time. The vast majority of people currently being housed are single individuals and approximately 43 are 'not in priority need' and with no housing duty owed to them.

The Council has made extensive use of emergency accommodation, such as hotels, throughout the pandemic.

Numbers of homeless and rough sleepers vary each day and the Council is managing a higher number of people in temporary and emergency accommodation as a result of COVID. The Council's formal rough sleeper count (which is the national figure used by government) took place on 18 November 2020. The formal count was 14, which had increased from 13 in 2019 but reduced from 22 in 2018. This has now reduced to five.

It is forecast that the Council will have spent just under £1 million on emergency and temporary accommodation during 2020/21. The Council's approach is to source external funding where possible and to maximise the use of Housing Benefit in order to reduce the burden on the budget. Our efforts to secure external funding and to ensure housing benefit administration has been robust, has resulted in there being no additional cost burdens to the Council, despite the huge increase in demand.

Our Housing waiting list continues to rise with the latest figures from last year recording an overall increase of 371 people registered on Home-Link, taking the total from 1754 in April 2020 to 2125 in March 2021. Of these, 762 are in Band A and B in West Suffolk.

The total number of new homes building completions for 2020/2021 in West Suffolk is net 831. There are an additional 9 homes to add to this number where there has been either a change of use or conversion bringing the **total number to 840.** 

The delivery of affordable homes has been a challenge over the past year but partnership working with registered providers has supported a total of **297 affordable homes** completed in West Suffolk. This is approximately 35% affordable housing achieved against the guidelines of 30% affordable completions on new developments. In identifying an overall 30% target being achieved Marham Park secured 37% rather than 30%. WS also had many off the shelf units which were market switched to shared ownership brought forward in Red Lodge by Flagship during the year.

Delivery has been met by Clarion, Flagship, Havebury, Heylo, Legal & General, Orbit, and Sage.

Since 2017 a total of 1,067 affordable homes have been delivered in West Suffolk.

	West Suffolk	
2017/18		Forest Heath & St Edmundsbury 236
2018/19		Forest Heath & St Edmundsbury 207
2019/20		West Suffolk 327
2020/21		West Suffolk 297

The 297 affordable homes built over the past year have been distributed across West Suffolk, in Bury St Edmunds 73 homes, Haverhill 103 homes, Newmarket 3 homes, Beck Row 34 homes, and Red Lodge 84 homes.

Affordable housing is split into social rent/affordable rent and shared ownership. The delivery of the 297 affordable homes over the past year was secured as 53 new social rent, 149 affordable rent and 95 shared ownership.

**Local Plan**: The Government white paper on Planning was published in August 2020 and the proposals if brought forward in the new Parliament will make significant changes to our planning system. The proposals create a far more centralized planning system with a focus on having an up-to-date local plan and providing shortcuts for the grant of planning permission in certain situations. Whilst we await legislation on this West Suffolk Council has during the year continued to work on its new local plan. Owing to the pandemic we had to move our consultation on line, with the Issues and Options documents out for consultation for 10 weeks from October to December. We were not sure how this would work but it has proved to be surprisingly popular leading to a high number of comments with over 3,000 individual representations received. The council is responding to all comments and when complete summary tables of all representations together with an officer response will be available at the weblink on 10<sup>th</sup> May 2021.

In response to the call for sites, 77 new sites were submitted for consideration, these are being processed and mapped and will be made publicly available on the website on 10<sup>th</sup> May 2021. I stress that these are sites submitted and there is no decision made on any of them. Decisions will be made following consultation and evidence based information.

The next steps involve preparing evidence to establish the council's preferred housing requirement, settlement hierarchy, distribution strategy and site allocations. The preferred options draft plan is scheduled for consultation in January 2022.

West Suffolk Council has continued to invest in new leisure facilities such as the £2 million refurbishment at Brandon Leisure Centre, the near completion of the Mildenhall Hub and has provided financial support to Abbeycroft Leisure during the COVID shut down. Investment in our town centers continues with work progressing on the old Post Office in Bury St Edmunds and drainage and resurfacing at the Grosvenor Yard Car Park in Newmarket to name just 2. The Council continued to work to access any grants available and were pleased to secure funding to insulate 100 owner occupied park homes.

We secured £1.43 million from the Government's Public Sector Decarbonization Scheme to help deliver a range of energy efficiency, decarbonisation and battery energy storage projects. The Council awarded £466,733 of Community Chest funding to 33 community organizations. Through my locality budget I was pleased to support Stanningfield Village Hall, Rougham Sports Hall, Acorns pre school in Rougham and the Hive in Bradfield St George. All wonderful examples of local residents working hard for their communities.

Finally, the success of the COVID vaccination programme has been a terrific example of everyone working together and I congratulate all involved and look forward to restrictions being eased and us all meeting in person again soon.

### **Bradfield St George Village Hall Management Committee Chair's Report for 2020**

2020 began us any other year with no social events in January but a Bradfield Night and quiz Night in February. The March Bradfield Night went ahead as planned and was very well attended by regulars and some new faces as well. We had decided to make changes to quiz nights as attendance was dwindling. We were planning to install hand dryers and new lighting. However, this turned out to be the last social event in the hall to date as lockdown was declared soon afterward. All use of the hall ceased.

The Village Hall Committee joined forces with the Parish Council and Church to offer help in the community with shopping and collecting prescriptions etc. Each house in the village was leafletted and many helpers came forward and we were able to help the few people who asked for it.

The Village Hall received a generous grant from the govt to make up for loss of revenue during the lockdown.

The community apple press is going ahead but is out of stock at the moment. Hopefully, it will be up and running for autumn 2021.

With the easing of lockdown in July it was decided to allow the 2 regular hirers of the hall to resume their classes with extra measures put in place to ensure that the classes were Covid secure. We now have a regular cleaner who cleans in between each use of the hall and we are able to use the govt grant for this.

This pattern of use continued until 4 November when another lockdown was declared and once again all use of the hall stopped. On December 2 when lock down was eased the 2 classes resumed for a brief time before Christmas. However, straight after Christmas the country went into yet another lockdown and both classes stopped.

With the easing of lockdown, the upholstery class resumed on April 12, operating in a covid secure way, and the Yoga class will resume on May 18, also operating in a Covid secure way.

At the time of writing the hall is closed to all other users, although there have been a few enquires for bookings later in the year.

The Village committee has made provisional arrangements for a Bradfield Night BBQ on July 9th. We were able to obtain a second bottle bank, this time for clear glass.

The long-awaited defibrillator purchased by the Parish Council has been installed and an EICR has been carried out.

Christine Stainer Chairperson May 2021

### FINANCE REPORT – C Hibbert BSG Clerk and RFO

SUMMARY RECEIPTS &	z PAYMENTS			
FOR THE YEAR ending 3	1/3/21			
		2020/21		
RECEIPTS		Actual	Budgeted	Variance
		£		
Precept		5,400.00	5,400.00	0.00
Wayleaves		0.00	58.00	-58.00
Allotment rents		0.00	35.00	-35.00
Misc receipts		0.00		
Santander interest		11.70	4.00	7.70
VAT		293.64		293.64
		5,705.34	5,497.00	208.34
PAYMENTS		<u>Actual</u>	Budgeted	Variance
Misc		2390	0.00	-2390.00
Admin Misc -		2390	100.00	-2390.00
Audit fees		155.00	300.00	145.00
BT line VH		660.00	550.00	-110.00
Clerk's salary(inc tax)		2,211.76	2,300.00	88.24
Clerk expenditure		0.00	400.00	400.00
Donations		0.00	50.00	50.00
Footpaths		0.00	150.00	150.00
Grass cutting		575.00	300.00	-275.00
Insurance		186.73	200.00	13.27
PCC		0.00	400.00	400.00
Repairs/maintenance		273.00	100.00	-173.00
SALC Training		0.00	80.00	80.00
Payroll service		56.00	100.00	44.00
Subscriptions		186.62	300.00	113.38
Stationery		0.00	120.00	120.00
VAT		771.80	0.00	-771.80
Vhall hire		20.00	120.00	100.00
Grants		0.00	400.00	400.00
Contingency		0.00	0.00	0.00
		7,704.79	5,970.00	-1,734.79
Reconciliation of R.& P. Bo	ok	Santander account		
Balance b/f 01.04.20	£6,816.58	Balance b/f 1/4/20		£8,945.06
Receipts	£5,693.64	Receipts		£11.70
Payments	£5,093.04 -£7,704.79	Payments		£0.00

		£4,805.43	£8,956.76
TOTAL - 2A/cs		£13,762.19	
Bank Reconciliation balances	at 30.12.20		
Lloyds Balance as at 31.03.21		£4,805.43	
less unpresented cheques as	at		
31.03.21		£0.00	
		£4,805.43	
Santander balance as at 31.03.21		£8,956.76	
TOTAL Bank Reconciliation		£13,762.19	

### Bradfield St George Annual Parish Meeting Chairmans Report 2021.

Well we've managed a whole year without actually meeting. This seemed very strange to start with but it is surprising what becomes 'normal'. Though personally I will look forward to meeting face to face once more – hopefully our next meeting.

We have funded a defibrillator for the village which has recently been installed at the Village hall. Let's hope it doesn't get used too regularly.

The apple press, with additional funding from Sara, our Borough Councillor is on order and I'm sure it will get plenty of use this Autumn.

This year we have also arranged for a tree surgeon to give the large oak trees on the village green much needed attention. It has improved them greatly and given a lot more light to the nearby residents.

The allotments too have been overlooked recently, but we aim to produce a long awaited plan of the site with a much more accurate record of the allotment holders and the size of their plot. Just recently we have had more interest in the allotments with a new tenant clearing a disused plot this last week.

Once again our old telephone box, now a popular book exchange/library, is in need of some repairs and a repaint. An anonymous donor has pledged a sizeable amount towards a good job being done. Hopefully we can soon find a reliable person to make it looking smart again.

May I thank our County Councillor Karen Soons, and our Borough Councillor Sara Mildmay-White for all their great support, along with the other Councillors on this parish council.

I also wish to thank Catherine our new clerk. We are finally getting things back to where we need to be.

Cllr Peter Squirrell Chairman.